
Why would researchers invent a medical jargon word for a 
phenomenon - the powerful desire to write - that belongs to art? And 
why would a visual artist adopt that neologism for his own work? 
“Hypergraphia” is a word invented by neurologists to describe the 
behavior of some patients whose seizures originate in the temporal 
lobe. Hypergraphia also occurs with other conditions that affect the 
temporal lobe, including mania, paranoia, and the rebound mildly 
energized mood that can follow a depression. The temporal lobe, one of 
whose functions is to interpret communications from others, is the 
part of the brain that permits or withholds our ability to experience 
meaning in words, relationships, events.  

Hypergraphic patients may spend hours at a time writing, and the 
occupation seems intensely significant to them. Often the writing is 
detail-focused and repetitive, and its quantity doesn’t always 
guarantee quality. But it doesn’t preclude it either, and the hours, 
days, and years of hypergraphic practice help. As W. H. Auden noted, 
“The best poets write many more poems than the bad poets.” 

Talented hypergraphic writers include Fyodor Dostoevsky, Teresa 
of Avila, and Lewis Carroll. Some people with hypergraphia also paint 
or compose music. Vincent van Gogh and Robert Schumann, for instance, 
wrote thousands of letters along with their prolific painting and 
composing. Almost all people with hypergraphia are intense 
conversationalists, driven to communicate to others the things they 
find meaningful, by a force that can feel larger than themselves. The 
word “hypergraphia,” despite its whiff of disinfectant, gives a modern 
name to that force, one that in the past might have been called the 
muse. 

Hypergraphia interests me for personal reasons. Soon after I 
finished my neurology training, I gave birth to premature twins. One 
of them died just before birth; the other just after. For ten days, I 
was filled with normal grief, but  on the morning of the eleventh day 
I woke into a world that seemed utterly changed, bursting with meaning 
that pressed on me from all sides. I had to write ideas down on post-
its, toilet paper, anything that came to hand. I wrote so I wouldn’t 
forget, and also to keep myself from speaking, from cornering 
strangers and pouring out my sorrow to them. One preoccupation was a 
desire I knew was hopeless, to find my tiny babies and bring them back 
inside me, where they could be safe.  

Why do we seek out sad art when we are sad? I began to pay more 
attention to my own patients’ art, and what triggered it. Over the 
years, scores of people have shown me the creative activities they 
have turned to after profound personal loss. I wrote a book about 
hypergraphia and its opposite, creative block. Later, I published it-- 
because writing to yourself on toilet paper is a crazy thing to do, 
but if it gets published, then, poof, it transforms you from a crazy 
person into an author.   

But why we publish is different from why we create. Art 
therapists mislead us with their proposal that self-expression is 
therapeutic. Art is about reaching out, about connection with others. 
Perhaps a cry for help is not the most sophisticated form of 
utterance, but asking for aid and giving it are the bonds which hold 
society together.  



And who reaches out more to an absent other than someone who is 
bereaved? The psychiatrist D. W. Winnicott proposed that the first art 
is the transitional object, the blanket or bear the child wraps its 
arms around when its mother is away. Hanna Segal said we make art to 
preserve a lost world. 

The eminent landscape photographer Chris Friel has turned his 
gaze to a small hospital room which held him for 100 days after his 
son died. The images are the opposite of landscapes; the viewer is not 
even sure there is a window. Glimpses of raindrops or a row of faint 
trees appear and disappear like hallucinations.   

The photographs, taken at a rate of one per minute, are 
repetitive in the way that landscapes and the seasons are, in the way 
that chaos theory tells us life is. The rhythm of the images, their 
visual rhyme, is the passage of the day after day that he spent in 
that room. That rhythm soothes and frightens us into believing that 
sudden change is impossible. I will be in this small room forever. 
People who are now alive will always stay alive. Especially, always, 
our children.  

Besides decoding meaning, the temporal lobe helps us recognize 
landscapes and faces. It is also the source of visual and auditory 
hallucinations. When the faces of those we love are gone forever, we 
think we see them everywhere. They appear in crowds and vanish around 
each corner. They float through the air of empty rooms and leave 
trails of afterimages in their wake. But Friels’ room is more empty 
than that; it leaves trails only of itself. It is the same each day, 
but what it excludes--the frantic events of the world outside—is never 
the same. What is worse than being inside a locked room in an asylum? 
The word “asylum” gives the answer. What is worse is outside the 
walls, the absence there. 

Friel’s art transubstantiates an empty room into a container of 
meaning. These images reach out to us. 
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